TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE MARCH 9, 2011 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on March 9th, 2011 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence for those giving their lives to bring peace and democracy to our troubled world.


Roll Call:
Mark D’Agostino - present




Thomas Dewhirst - present




Christopher Flynn - present




Johanna Shafer - present




Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance were Attorney Kristen Cinque, who was taking the place of Attorney for the Town William Bogle, who was out of town, and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT: Legislator Mike Kelsey was in attendance and gave his report from the County regarding the extension of the sales tax, the Resource Recover Agency and a proposed local law for precious metals.  He also gave the Board a copy of the LOOP bus routes that will be kept on file in the Clerk’s office. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS:

1) MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST FROM WOLCOTT BUILDERS

2) CHANGE OF TERM LENGTH FOR HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT

A motion was made by Supervisor Stern to close the regular meeting and enter into two scheduled public hearings, seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried.

There were no comments from the public on either matter, and the public hearings were closed on the motion of Virginia Stern, second by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried.   The Town Board then continued with their regular meeting agenda.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Chris Flynn stated that both of his meetings were scheduled for tonight and was therefore unable to attend.


Councilman Mark D’Agostino reported from the Master Plan Committee meetings and the Recreation Commission.


Councilman Dewhirst was unable to attend the CAC meeting.


Councilwoman Shafer was not able to attend the Fire Commissioners’ meeting but gave her report from the Planning Board.


Supervisor Stern reported on Town fiscal matters as well as giving a report from Central Hudson’s power restoration work.

HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern read Jim Myers’ report of the twenty storms since January.  He had added that the salt and sand budget was in good shape, and that gave totals for the County’s reimbursement for sanding and plowing the two County roads.  Supervisor Stern also added her thanks to the Highway crew for all their hard work.

VOTE ON MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST FROM WOLCOTT BUILDERS: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to grant the moratorium waiver to Wolcott Builders so that their subdivision application could continue with the Planning Board.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

VOTE ON CHANGE OF LENGTH OF TERM FOR HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to approve this matter being placed on the ballot for the November General Election.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

OTHER: After brief discussion, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to schedule a public hearing for the next Town Board meeting, April 14th, 2011, regarding a moratorium waiver request for a Special Use Permit and Site plan by the Planning Board for Justin Macedonia / Bullis Hall, if required.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
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DISCUSSION ITEMS:

1. CAC “WELCOME” PACKET: Conservation Advisory Commission member Beth Ashton presented to the Board copies of the CAC’s proposed “Welcome” packet that would be given to new residents regarding water and environmental matters.  The Board approved the information.

2. LIAISON REPORTS: After discussion, this matter was tabled until the April Town Board meeting.

3. WEBSITE DESIGN: Supervisor Stern would work with Councilman Chris Flynn to update the Town’s website to avoid redundancy and make it more user-friendly.

4. MORTAR SHOOT: After discussion, a motion was made by Christopher Flynn, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to allow Ron Shaner’s Artillery group to hold a mortar shoot at the Transfer Station’s rear property on August 6th (Sat.) or 7th (Sun.), contingent upon the president of the artillery association sending a letter approving of the proposed area.  Motion carried with Council members Dewhirst, Flynn and Shafer and Supervisor Stern in favor, and Councilman D’Agostino against.  

5. PROPERTY TAX CAP RESOLUTION: This resolution, proposed by the Dutchess County Supervisors and Mayors, was tabled until April.

6. NYSERDA APPLICATION: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve this application beings sent to NYSERDA to help defray costs of solar panels on the new Highway Garage building.  Motion carried.

7. MEDICAL STIPEND FOR FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES: After discussion, a motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to offer the two non-

union full-time employees a maximum of $820 per quarter to offset the higher co-pays of the new insurance plan.  After further discussion, the motion was tabled on the advice of Attorney Cinque for the Board to look into the legalities of this matter.  It will be discussed again in April.

8. COMMUNITY ACTION PARTNERSHIP: After discussion, a motion was made by Thomas Dewhirst, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to approve a contract with C.A.P. for $1500 for the current year to provide services to the Town.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried.

ITEMS REQUIRING VOTES:

1. RECREATION DIRECTOR APPOINTMENT: The Recreation Commission had sent a letter of recommendation for the Board to approve Karla Triola as the new Recreation Director.  A motion to appoint Mrs. Triola as the Rec. Director was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  

2. RECORDS MANAGEMENT CLERK APPOINTMENT: A motion to appoint Patty Knapp as the new Records Clerk was made by Thomas Dewhirst, seconded by Christopher Flynn.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

3. DOG CONTROL OFFICER APPOINTMENT: A motion to appoint Diana Mackey as the new Dog Control Officer was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Mention was made that the Town would cover the cost of a rabies vaccination for the new DCO.  Motion carried with all voting in favor. 

4. BOARD OF ASSESSMENT REVIEW MEMBER APPOINTMENT:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to appoint Richard SanFilippo, to this vacant position.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
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5. FARM AND AGRICULTURAL COMMISSION MEMBER APPOINTMENT:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to appoint Gareth Howard to this vacant position.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

6. ACCEPT ZBA MEMBER JERRY LERNER’S RESIGNATION:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to accept Jerry Lerner’s resignation from the Zoning Board of Appeals with regret.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  The Clerk will place an ad for this volunteer position. 

7. PERMISSION TO USE THE RECREATION PARK FOR CIRCUS:  Approval to hold Vidbel’s Circus at the Recreation Park on September 20th, contingent upon the Recreation and the Library’s schedules, was made on the motion of Virginia Stern, second by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

8. PERMISSION TO HOLD STANFORD HISTORY DAY: Permission was granted to hold a second Stanford History Day on Saturday, June 11th by the Grange and Library property on a motion made by Thomas Dewhirst, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried.

9. PERMISSION TO USE TOWN HALL FOR SCHOOL BUDGET VOTE AND ELECTION:  The Pine Plains Central School District was given permission to use the Town Hall for their annual budget vote and Board election on Tuesday, May 17th, from 7 AM until 9 PM on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

10. MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUESTS: Two additional moratorium waiver requests had been received for the following: 1) Roy Budnik for a mixed commercial use permit for the Campbell House on Route 82, and 2) Richard & Susan Dennis for a 2-lot subdivision at 64 Market Lane.  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to hold public hearings for these two requests on April 14th, 2011.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

GENERAL BUSINESS:

1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the February 10th, 2011 Town Board were approved as written on a motion made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried.

2. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS:  The March 2011 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Board Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on the motion of Virginia Stern, second by Johanna Shafer, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 21482 – 21522, in the amount of $46,053.94; Highway Fund, check numbers 21523 – 21549, in the amount of $134,921.45; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check # 21550, in the amount of $683.26; and Capital Project Account-Highway Garage, check # 21551, in the amount of $19,000.00.  Grand total of Abstract #3: $200,658.65.  Planning Escrow, Abstract #3P, check numbers 757 – 758, for $1,504.00.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

3. FUND TRANSFER: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to transfer $755,000.00 from the General Fund to the Capital Project Account, which represents roughly half of the cost of building the new garage.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, suggested that the Town send a thank you note to Central Hudson for all their work.

Kathie Spiers, Hunns Lake Road, stated that the Historical Society was hoping to clean up local cemeteries, and was hoping that the Town’s insurance would cover the

Town Board Minutes

3/9/11, page 4

volunteers doing this work.  She also asked for volunteers from the Town Board, and Virginia Stern, Johanna Shafer and Mark D’Agostino offered their services.  Mrs. Spiers also asked about a resolution to the parking problems in Bangall for the postmistress.

Bob Cadwallader, Bulls Head Road, stated his disappointment with the very late release of the bid package for the new Highway Garage.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: 

A motion was made at 9:15 PM by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the regular meeting and go into an Executive Session regarding labor negotiations.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


A motion was made at 10:05 PM by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the Executive Session and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


A motion to hold A Special Meeting on Friday, March 18th, 2011 at 7 AM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer to discuss labor negotiations in an Executive Session, and to discuss any other matters in open session that they may deem necessary.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


A motion to adjourn at 10:13 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk

